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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 25, 2009
Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Lentz, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Hunter

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Chairperson Maturo said the applicant for 242 Monterey Street requested that this item be moved up on the agenda.  Commissioner Munir proposed taking this item as “Old Business” before the “New Business” items.

Commissioner Munir moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved.
CONSENT CALENDAR


1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of April 30, 2009 Special Meeting


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 14, 2009 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Parker moved to approve the April 30 and May 14 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved with respect to the April 30 minutes and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Munir abstaining), with respect to the May 14 minutes.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo acknowledged receipt of letters and emails regarding 298 San Bruno Avenue and some miscellaneous correspondence.
OLD BUSINESS

2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  242 & 260 Monterey Street; Use Permit UP-4-09 & Tentative Parcel Map TPM-1-09, Condominium Plan approval, with Final Parcel Map waiver, for previously approved two-unit dwelling group; Jerry Kuhel & Michael Glynn, applicants; Luc & Barbara Bouchard, owners; APN 007-282-090 (Out of Order)

Senior Planner Tune noted the Planning Commission previously approved this project as a dwelling group of two detached units with the understanding that the project would be developed as condominiums.  He said the applicant is now requesting approval of the condominium plan and waiver of the final parcel map.  He stated that this project is different from typical condominium developments because the condominium units would be separate structures with separate driveways and small yards; each condominium owner would be responsible for maintenance and repairs to his or her unit.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that the applicant would be providing more open area than required and would contribute $1,570 as in-lieu fees for parks and recreation.  He recommended conditional approval. 

Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant and members of the public.  


Jerry Kuhel, applicant, said he had no objections to the conditions of approval recommended by the staff. 

There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir moved, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed. 

Commissioners noted that they had discussed this project thoroughly at the previous meeting.  Chairperson Maturo recalled that neighbors had expressed support for the project.


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the project as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved.
NEW BUSINESS

1.
298 San Bruno Avenue; Use Permits UP-2-09 & UP-11-09; Use Permit for day care center for 48 children and 5 employees and Parking Modification to accept 7 on-site parking spaces; Paul Morley, CCS, Inc., applicant; San Francisco Peninsula Baptist Association, owner; APN 007-284-240

Senior Planner Tune said Hearts and Hands Christian Childcare and Preschool is requesting approval to operate a day care center on the first floor of the church at San Bruno Avenue and Mendocino Street.  He noted the proposed daycare center would have five employees and a maximum of 48 children from 2 to 5 years old.  He stated that the City’s parking regulations would require one on-site parking space per each 300 square feet of floor area, but not less than one space per employee plus one space per five children, for a total of 15 parking spaces in this case.  He advised that the applicant is proposing to stripe 7 parking spaces, which necessitates a parking modification.  


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary for the Planning Commission to approve the use permits.  He presented information regarding the potential need for daycare centers in Brisbane.  He drew attention to the specific conditions recommended by staff to address interior and exterior noise, among other issues.

With respect to parking, Senior Planner Tune noted that if the 7 on-street spaces located at the property’s frontage were recognized in addition to the 7 proposed to be striped on site, the total would be sufficient to meet the requirement for 5 employees and up to 47 children.  He also noted that approximately 7 vehicles could queue in the one-way driveway to accommodate vehicles dropping off and picking up children.  He concluded by recommending conditional approval of the project, limited to no more than 47 children.


Commissioner Munir asked about alternative configurations that would increase on-site parking spaces.  Senior Planner Tune noted that although other configurations could accommodate more parking spaces, the applicant’s layout would provide room for both parking and landscaping improvements.  Commissioner Munir expressed concern that street parking spaces might not be available when there are events at Community Park.  Senior Planner Tune said that staff does not anticipate that overflow downtown parking demand would affect the on-street parking in front of the subject property.


Commissioner Munir asked if staff investigated the noise level generated by daycare facilities.  Senior Planner Tune replied that staff referenced at a Montreal noise study when daycare was being considered at Sierra Point that found that these facilities can produce noise levels as high as 75 decibels.  Commissioner Munir noted that noise and traffic were the main concerns identified by people in the surrounding areas.  Senior Planner Tune said one of the conditions proposed is to require an acoustical analysis to determine appropriate mitigation measures.  He added that certain operational measures, as well as solid fencing around the outside area, could help minimize exterior noise.

Commissioner Munir asked about design features to protect the outside area from wind and rain.  Senior Planner Tune suggested directing this question to the applicant.


Commissioner Lentz requested an explanation of how the parking requirements were calculated, and Senior Planner Tune reviewed the estimated square footage, number of staff, and capacity.


Commissioner Parker observed that both exterior and interior noise could be a concern because of the number of children proposed and the high ceilings inside the building.  Senior Planner Tune said the acoustical consultant would take those factors into account in analyzing the noise levels and recommending mitigation measures.


Commissioner Parker noted that the plans do not show any kitchen where food could be prepared.  She commented that a microwave might be insufficient, given the long hours the daycare center would be operating.


Commissioner Parker asked if the building had been retrofitted to improve seismic safety, and Senior Planner Tune responded that he did not think the building had been retrofitted.


Glenn Morley, representing the applicant, described the proposed parking configuration and drainage improvements.  He clarified that although the facility would be licensed for 48 students, the actual number enrolled will be less.  He said daycare centers typically have more supervision and smaller groups of children playing outside at any given time.  


He pointed out that arrival and departure times are also staggered because of morning and afternoon sessions, and parents will be encouraged to carpool to reduce vehicle trips. 


Mr. Morley confirmed the applicant’s willingness to have an acoustical study and comply with the limits specified in the City’s noise ordinance.  He stated that the actual area of the daycare facility would be 1,712 square feet.  He advised that interior noise could be controlled effectively with acoustical ceiling tiles and other measures to avoid disturbing neighbors.


Mr. Morley stated that the facility will have a small kitchen with a refrigerator and a microwave.  He noted that although the facility will be open from 6:30 a.m. to 6:30 p.m., most of the children will be present for only a portion of that time.


Commissioner Lentz questioned whether 1,712 square feet would be large enough to accommodate 48 children.  Mr. Morley said State regulations dictate the amount of interior and exterior space required per student, and the facility will comply with all applicable standards.

Commissioner Lentz observed that the building itself was an older structure that was probably covered with lead paint, and he asked if any safety studies had been performed.  Mr. Morley replied that the building will be cleaned and inspected thoroughly to make sure all conditions are safe for children.  He said the doors will be replaced, the walls will be insulated for sound, all lighting will be replaced, and the benches inside the building will be removed.  


Commissioner Munir recommended undertaking a seismic analysis of the building.  He asked about disaster response capabilities and provisions to care for sick or injured children.  Mr. Morley stated that the facility will have first aid equipment on-site, and a written emergency plan will be developed.  He said the applicant will bring the building to code and ensure that the facility is structurally sound, but seismic retrofitting could be prohibitively expensive.  Commissioner Munir suggested working with the City Engineer to make sure the building is seismically safe.  He noted that the building code requires higher levels of seismic safety for certain facilities like schools, and he recommended checking applicable code provisions.

Chairperson Maturo asked how many children are likely to be present on any given day.  Mr. Morley estimated that the daycare center would generally have 40 to 45 children.


Chairperson Maturo noted that staff identified an alternative parking configuration that would provide 10 on-site parking spaces, and she asked if the applicant was willing to consider that layout.  Mr. Morley observed that the 7-space configuration seemed to have the most advantages, but he confirmed the applicant would work with staff to find the best possible configuration.


Mr. Morley commented that working parents need good daycare facilities for children.  He said studies have shown that high-quality daycare benefits children by improving academic performance.  He reported that the applicant has already received several inquiries from parents interested in enrolling children in the daycare center.


Chairperson Maturo read a letter from Robert Mayes, expressing concerns about noise, safety, traffic, and potential impacts on property values.


Chairperson Maturo invited comments from other members of the public.

Kathleen Salvia said she lives at the corner of San Bruno Avenue and Mendocino Street, directly across from the proposed playground area.  She questioned how this project would be consistent with General Plan Program 73, which encourages on-site amenities.  She said was worried about noise, especially during early-morning hours.  She expressed concern that vehicles dropping children off will double-park, blocking traffic and access for emergency response vehicles.

Shirley Plank asked that her written comments be read into the record.  Chairperson Maturo said letters will become part of the public record.  She indicated the Planning Commission would consider written comments after audience members had spoken.


Ann Plank stated that she raised four children in a house adjacent to the subject property and was familiar with the existing parking and traffic issues.  She noted that these problems will be exacerbated if a daycare center is allowed.  She expressed concern about accommodating so many children in such a small space in an already crowded neighborhood.  She observed that the Silverspot Nursery was a better location for this kind of facility, and she questioned the need for additional daycare facilities in Brisbane. 


Camille Salmon said she had four major concerns about the proposed project:  inadequacy of the proposed parking, negative traffic impacts, misidentification and erroneous assumptions about children’s needs, and multiple uses of the building.  She noted the staff report estimates vehicle trips to the facility, but it does not consider the existing parking shortage or the time it will take for vehicles to drop children off.  She pointed out that San Bruno Avenue is an important thoroughfare in Brisbane, and the busy intersection at the corner already has an unsafe level of traffic.  Ms. Salmon questioned the adequacy of the interior space and the play area to be provided for the children.  She asked if the facility will also be used as a church on Sundays.  She concluded by expressing her opinion that the proposed location was unsafe for the children and incompatible with the neighborhood.  She encouraged the applicant to find a better location, and she urged the Planning Commission to deny the use permit.

Mark Salmon expressed concerns about parking and traffic impacts.  He said the space taken up by the playground and driveway for the facility will make existing neighborhood parking problems worse and create traffic back-ups.  He acknowledged the need for local childcare facilities, but recommended finding a better location.  He urged the Planning Commission to impose the adopted parking requirements rather than grant a modification.


Jim Lucas stated that he lives directly across the street from the church.  He said he received no notification about the plans for a daycare facility at the site.  He agreed with other speakers that parking and traffic were major concerns.  He said the intersection at the corner is unsafe and dangerous for children.  He complained about the existing congestion in the area and expressed his opinion that allowing a daycare facility would exacerbate traffic problems.

Al Silva said he worried about the safety of his 7-year-old son.  He noted that traffic in the neighborhood is already dangerous, as many drivers fail to stop at stop sign at the intersection.


Leslie Larson attested to the traffic congestion along San Bruno Avenue.  She observed that a daycare facility will make conditions worse and jeopardize safety for everyone in the neighborhood.  She expressed her opinion that the community needs a local daycare center, but not in that location.  She also recommended restricting enrollment to children from Brisbane.  She commented that the applicant should have thought through the issues more carefully and developed a better plan.


Dennis Busse noted that vehicles dropping off their children could block traffic and cause worse congestion in the area.  He pointed out that all of San Bruno Avenue is zoned for multi-family residential use, so parking and traffic conditions are unlikely to improve in the future.  He complained that many drivers make unsafe turns, and there is little police enforcement.

Jeff King, project architect, expressed his appreciation to audience members for their input.  He clarified that about 2,200 to 2,300 square feet of the approximately 3,000 square feet on the first floor space will be used for the daycare center, leaving about 600 square feet for restrooms and other amenities.  He stated that although the existing structure is in better condition than he anticipated, the building will be strengthened with plywood and steel hold-downs to improve its safety.  Mr. King recommended allowing the applicant to provide 7 parking spaces as proposed because this configuration will provide more space for drainage and landscaping improvements.  


Senior Planner Tune explained that staff used the measurements on the plans to arrive at a total area of 2,734 square feet occupied by the daycare center, including restrooms and circulation.

Chairperson Maturo noted that one of the letters submitted by the public recommended removing the cell phone tower as a condition of use.  She said there were three other letters than mentioned concerns about noise, traffic, and parking.


Mr. Busse stated that sound tends to carry because of the bowl-shaped topography of the area, making noise from children playing outside a serious concern.


Barbara Ebell commented that although she was initially excited to hear about the childcare facility proposal, she had concerns about having 48 children at this site.  She emphasized the need for adequate space indoors and out, as well as adequate parking.  She observed that the drop-off queue is likely to cause traffic back-ups along San Bruno Avenue and increase congestion.  Ms. Ebell proposed reducing the number of children to be enrolled, providing more parking, and adding a stoplight at the intersection to improve traffic safety.  She advocated giving a preference to local families to reduce the number of vehicles driving to the facility.


Ms. Ebell cautioned that the stained glass windows might contain lead, so they may need to be replaced with plate glass.  She pointed out that the nearest hospital is 20 miles away, so the applicant should be required to provide additional safety and first-aid equipment at the site.


Greg Anderson stated that he received notification from the City, but did not receive an invitation to the applicant’s open house.  He said his main concern was parking.  He expressed his opinion that meeting minimum State standards would not be enough for this location, and he urged the City to require more.

Mr. Morley said that the applicant would require that staff members at the facility park off-site.  He stated that the dimensions shown on the plans are correct, and noted that the 1,700 square foot figure mentioned earlier was a typographical error.  He said the engineer’s report identifies certain seismic improvements the applicant will implement.

Chairperson Maturo asked about the possibility of giving preference to local families, and Mr. Morley expressed willingness to consider that option.

Commissioner Munir recommended having the building inspected for seismic safety.  He noted that the stained glass windows and high ceilings could pose unusual risks to children.  Mr. Morley proposed adding a condition of approval to address this concern.


Greg Plank said he lives in the house next door to the facility, and he expressed concern about noise from children playing outdoors.


Camille Salmon asked for clarification as to whether the building would still be a single- or multiple-use facility.  She noted that there were parking problems during church services and expressed her preference for a single-use childcare facility.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


At 9:40 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting at 9:45 p.m.


Chairperson Maturo proposed that the Commission identify any issues warranting further investigation and then continue deliberations to a future date.

Commissioner Munir expressed concern about parking, noise, and traffic impacts.  He recommended not allowing a parking modification and limiting the capacity of the building to reduce the number of spaces required.  He said 48 children seemed excessive for the size of the building and the size of the outdoor play area.  Commissioner Munir observed that a small kitchen would be helpful to provide necessary amenities for children who are present during meal times.  He again emphasized the importance of a thorough seismic evaluation and a safety evaluation for any facility used for childcare.  Commissioner Munir observed that parents dropping off and picking up children will probably exacerbate parking problems and increase congestion in the neighborhood.


Commissioner Lentz agreed with the points made by Commissioner Munir.  He expressed support for further noise and traffic studies before making a decision.


Commissioner Parker advocated a comprehensive traffic study of the intersection and the neighborhood before considering this project.  She noted this was already a busy area, and having a daycare facility would increase demand for parking and have a negative impact on traffic.  She recommended having a kitchen facility as well as a changing and washing area to serve the needs of the children enrolled.  She agreed with other Commissioners that a noise study should be done at the site.  She commented that the Commission needs more information about all of these issues before making a decision.


Chairperson Maturo observed that noise, parking, and traffic seemed to be major concerns for the public and members of the Commission.  She noted that although parking is an issue throughout Brisbane, the City frequently grants exceptions.  She recommended focusing on identifying what additional impacts this project would have on existing neighborhood parking and noise.  She suggested looking at the noise generated by the Silverspot Nursery to determine whether noise levels were likely to be a problem.  She agreed with other Commissioners that these issues should be addressed before granting approval.


Chairperson Maturo stated that Brisbane has a need for high-quality local childcare facilities, and she expressed support for giving a preference to local families.  

Chairperson Maturo asked if the building could still be used as a church, noting the space used by the childcare facility would reduce the amount of parking available for that use.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the church was an existing nonconforming use that could continue.  He said his understanding was that the childcare center would operate on weekdays, and the church would operate on weekends.


Chairperson Maturo requested that staff clarify applicable seismic safety requirements and identify what improvements would be necessary.


Community Development Director Prince suggested continuing this matter to the July 23 meeting to allow time for the staff to gather further information to address the concerns raised by the Commission and members of the public.


Commissioner Munir moved to continue this matter to the July 23 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  340 Kings Road; Use Permit UP-12-09; Use Permit to modify parking regulations to recognize two-car garage and two-car driveway as meeting the parking requirements to convert portion of existing single-family residence into 1-bedroom secondary dwelling unit; A. Sepi Richardson, applicant & owner; APN 007-471-050

Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to convert an existing den, laundry room, and bathroom into a one-bedroom secondary dwelling unit.  Because of the small size of the secondary unit and the modest size of the existing house, the applicant requests that the Planning Commission accept the existing two-car garage and two-car driveway spaces in lieu of the six spaces that would normally be required.  


Senior Planner Tune advised that providing two more standard size parking spaces would necessitate cutting approximately 150 cubic yards of material from the steep slope beside the house, constructing tall retaining walls, removing existing landscaping, and relocating the existing entry stairway and the house next door, which encroaches beyond its property line.  He noted that the Planning Commission previously recommended revising the City’s residential parking requirements so as to be based on the size of the dwelling.  He said that, based upon previous studies by the Planning Commission, staff believes the four existing parking spaces would be sufficient in this case.  He recommended conditional approval of the Use Permit.


Commissioner Munir asked whether the City Council would be revising the parking requirements soon.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the Council made changes to regulations pertaining to street standards and curb cuts, but no action has been taken on the parking regulations.  Commissioner Munir observed that more applications are coming to the Planning Commission for parking modifications, reflecting the need for revisions in City standards.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the updated Housing Element includes a program to revise the parking standards, so the Council may be dealing with this issue in the coming months.

Sepi Richardson, applicant, requested approval of the project as proposed.


Commissioner Lentz commended Ms. Richardson for her efforts to increase the stock of affordable housing.  He said he had no problems with the applicant’s proposal.


Commissioner Munir urged the City Council to address the parking regulations soon.  Chairperson Maturo pointed out that this project would comply with the revised standards that had been recommended by the Planning Commission.


Rene Marmion asked why the builder of the house at 350 Kings Road was required to widen the street in front of the vacant property at 345 Kings Road, in addition to providing a two-car garage.  She questioned what would happen when the vacant site is developed and expressed concern about impacts on the parking available for 338 Kings Road.  She said neighbors are concerned about the number of cars parking on this winding section of road.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that City policy requires street widening when there is new construction on substandard streets.  He said the site at 345 Kings Road will probably have a two-car garage when a house is built there.  He noted that one of the conditions of approval for this project will require that the existing two-car garage be inspected to verify the space inside can be used for parking.


Chairperson Maturo pointed out that these issues reinforce the need for new parking standards.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Parker, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir reported that he received a phone call from the applicant about this project, and he clarified his decision would not be influenced by that conversation.  He agreed with other Commissioners that this application highlights the need for more appropriate parking regulations.


Commissioner Munir recalled that the primary reason the street was widened was to comply with the 20-foot-wide street standard.  He noted that street parking spaces are not designated for any particular property and are generally available for anyone’s use.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the applicant seemed to be providing ample parking for the single-family home and the secondary dwelling unit.  He expressed his opinion that the City should encourage people to develop more affordable housing.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the staff report contains two different descriptions of the Planning Commission’s recommendation regarding new parking standards.  He expressed support for requiring one space for units less than 800 square feet.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the Commission had proposed a minimum of two spaces per unit, regardless of unit size, but noted this standard can be reconsidered when the Council takes up this issue.  He stated that the Council was still working on a draft of the Housing Element, which needs to be approved by the State before being formally adopted by the Council.


Chairperson Maturo advised that the applicant had also contacted her about her reasons for this project.  She commented that her main concern was how the modification would affect the City in the future after the property changes hands.  


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the Use Permit as recommended by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

Chairperson Maturo expressed her appreciation to members of the public for their input and participation.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince informed the Planning Commission that the City Council would be considering the draft Housing Element at the next Council meeting.  He said the Council still needs to identify suitable sites for future housing developments.

Director Prince recommended canceling the July 9 Planning Commission meeting.  He stated that there were no urgent items.  Chairperson Maturo advised that both she and Commissioner Hunter would be unable to attend the July 9 meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Parker questioned the adequacy of the City’s water supply and said she understood the Baylands development was planning to use a graywater system.  She requested a staff presentation on the status of the City’s water supply.  Director Prince indicated that he would check with the City Engineer/Public Works Director about providing a briefing at a future meeting.  He said water supply is one of the issues that need to be addressed in environmental impact reports for pending projects.  He suggested that staff review recent EIRs and the information in the Conservation Element and provide a summary to the Commission.


Dennis Busse commented that since Park Lane was extended to Old County Road, traffic along San Bruno Avenue has increased substantially as vehicles can now use this route to leave town.  He recommended taking this and future developments into account when assessing traffic impacts for the proposed daycare facility. 

Chairperson Maturo advised that the Community Advisory Group will need help  reviewing the Baylands EIR once it becomes public, and she invited Commissioners to volunteer.  Commissioner Munir offered his assistance.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Munir made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the Regular Meeting of July 9, 2009 and adjourn to the Regular Meeting of July 23, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

